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MUCKHART COMMUNITY COUNCIL 

 
Minutes of the Meeting of Muckhart Community Council, held in the Coronation 

Hall, on Wednesday 4th September 2019, at 7:30pm 
 
 
Present:  John Anderson (JA)  Chair 
 Patrick Thompson (PT) Vice-Chair 
 Mike Wilson (MRW)  Secretary 
 Danny Conroy (DC)  Treasurer 
 Philip Lord (PL)  Minute Secretary 
 Jonathan Bacon (JB) 
 Stuart Dean (SD) 
 Jon Jordan (JJ)  
 Matthew Pease (MP) 
 Marlene White (MW) 
 Val Whyte (VW) 
 Peter Wyatt (PW) 
  
 Councillors Graham Lindsay and Bill Mason; Moira Benny (for Luke Graham, 

MP) 
 
Status: Approved 
 
1. Apologies for Absence 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Kathleen Martin, PC Barry Ritchie and PC 
Barry Reiter. 
 
2. Declarations of Interest 
None declared. 
 
3. Minutes of Meeting on 29th May 2019 and Special Meeting 24th July 2019 
The revised minutes (issued 3rd September) of the meeting of 29th May 2019 were accepted, 
without amendment, proposed by JB, seconded by PT. 
 
The minutes of the Special Meeting, regarding the development of site H49, of 24th July 2019 
were accepted, without amendment, proposed by PW, seconded by JJ. 
 
4. Matters Arising 
There were no matters arising from either set of minutes. 
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5. Police Report 
In PC Reiter’s absence, MRW presented the Police Report for the period since the last meeting, 
noting there had been no crimes reported in the area. No comments were arising and the 
Report was accepted. 
 
JA thanked PC Reiter for his Report and added that people should note any suspicious activities 
they may see. 
 
6. Muckhart Community Plan: Update 
JA thanked all of the Community Plan Leaders for their various updates to the Muckhart 
Community Plan which had now been updated and copies circulated. The 2019 Annual Progress 
Report has also been produced (this is appended below, for information). 
 
A few updates to specific items in the MCP were reported: 
 
Sustainability: S-2 Lead JJ 
JJ noted that he had been in contact with Kevin McKeown, the Home Energy Officer at the 
Council, regarding energy saving initiatives and to agree a meeting to be held in Muckhart on 
September 18th (6:30pm to 8:30pm) to cover this subject. He had also been in contact with the 
Fire Services who would like to demonstrate, to the community, the use a defibrillator and to 
discuss fire safety issues. These two events could possibly be combined. JJ would confirm the 
meeting, by Friday of this week. In response to a query, he noted that the free energy saving 
assessments, provided via the Council, were advisory and did not have any legal force but that 
there were many, commercially available, assessments which did have legal force.   
           ACTION: JJ 
 
Sustainability: P1 Lead PL 
PL noted that the CCTA was still active and that a further meeting had been arranged for 27th 
September which he planned to attend. He noted that the timing of this meeting may be quite 
fortunate, as he was aware of an initiative from Perth and Kinross Councillor Barnacle to 
establish a Kinross Community Transport Association. He would follow up on this and 
determine if the two initiatives could be connected.    ACTION: PL 
 
7. Planning Sub-Group 
A: H49 and Springfield properties update 
SD reported that MCC had submitted a response to the Council, objecting to the development 
of 50 houses on site H49 as proposed by Springfield Properties. In all, just over 50 objections 
had been submitted to the Council from the community which provided an excellent 
representation of the range of community views. This application now sits with the Council’s 
Planning Department which has started its process of determination of a recommendation to 
the Council. 
 
SD noted that MCC’s Planning Group had met with Allan Finlayson and Grant Baxter, of the 
Planning Department, and had a wide-ranging discussion of the various issues raised. The 
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Planning Department had noted that some responses from formal consultees were still coming 
in, including one from SEPA. Among the issues discussed was that of the “urbanisation” of the 
village and the positioning of the affordable homes within the site but the key issue to be 
determined is that of the number of houses proposed, namely, 50 instead of 35, as specified in 
the Council’s Local Development Plan. He felt the group had established a good relationship 
with the Planners. 
 
A further meeting is to be arranged with the Planners, for the beginning of October, giving time 
for Council to discuss the application with Springfield and for the outstanding reports to be 
submitted.           ACTION: SD 
 
B: Revised Local Development Plan (LDP) and Main Issues Report (MIR) 
SD noted that we continue to await the Main Issues Report and its approval by the Council prior 
to it being issued for consultation. 
 
C: Arndean Estate – Woodland Proposal 
SD noted that Scottish Forestry (SF) require an issues report to be maintained, regarding 
forestry development applications, which includes comments from consultees and proposals to 
address any objections. He had now obtained a copy of the report from SF, for the Arndean 
proposal, and he had also received a revised plan of the development from Tilhill, Arndean’s 
agents, which have been distributed. 
 
PL, MP and SD all noted that they had additional comments to make on the revised plan. It was 
agreed to reconvene the Sub-group to submit further comments to SF/Arndean regarding, for 
example, paths, the proposed layout, etc. (though it was noted that it is not clear when current 
consultation process concludes).       ACTION: SD 
 
D: Recent Planning Applications 
SD noted that, since our last meeting, 8 further applications had been made and that MCC had 
responded to 7 of these (the 8th was very recent and had not yet been assessed). 4 of the 8 had 
been supported (some with comments or suggestions) and 3 had been objected to (including 
the proposed development of H49). One of these was for Rossarden, which the Council 
approved, another was for the fencing, erected along the main road, on the boundary of the 
Conservation Area. 
 
8. Muckhart Primary School: Update 
VW noted that a parents meeting had recently taken place. She reported that the school roll 
was now at 49 pupils and that 3 new sets of parents appeared to be interested in sending their 
children to Muckhart PS. In answer to a question about how the school could accommodate the 
H49 development, she noted that the maximum capacity of the buildings was for 75 primary 
pupils. 
 
VW also noted a few dates for community involvement: 

 A big tidy up of the school garden (formerly the Community Garden) would take place 
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on the forthcoming Sunday, 8th September, at 1:00 to 3:00pm. Those wishing to help out 
should take along some garden tools.  Tea and coffee would be available 

 On Friday 27th September, there will be a Harvest Garden show at 2:00pm 

 On Tuesday 8th October, from 6:30 to 7:30pm, there will be a school Open Evening to 
which all members of the community are invited to see what the school is doing 

 
It was noted that these dates would be put into the community diary ACTION: JB/MW  
 
VW went on to note that a new outdoor nursery is planned for 2020, using the garden area. She 
asked for MCC’s support for this initiative. In response to a question she said staffing of this was 
yet to be determined.  
 
In response to a question from MRW, VW noted that there was no change to the issue of 
parking at the school and that the drop-off and collect times for the nursery would be different 
from those of the school. 
 
9. Treasurer’s Report 
DC presented the Treasurer’s Report, for the period to 1st September 2019. The balance of the 
account stood at £1790.17.  
 
Expenses to PL for the Planning Conference have yet to be reimbursed. 
 
10. JCCF 
DC noted that when it works, the JCCF works well. The next meeting will be on the 12th 
September and all CC members can attend. 
 
It was noted that it appeared that the KHub (Knowledge Hub) was not being particularly well 
used, perhaps, because it takes the form of a blog site. JCCF members are to determine if this 
will continue to be utilised. 
 
11. Correspondence 
MRW had circulated a list of correspondence received, in a summary format. He noted: 

 An email (21/06/2019), from Lesley Baillie, and a potential further change to the 
Community Council constitution template 

 A brief discussion took place regarding whether it was worthwhile continuing to distribute 
all NWS (and some other) communications to all members including those that could be 
considered to be relevant only to specific “locations”. Further to MRW’s suggestion, it was 
agreed that he would send out some recent examples to members to request feedback on 
whether, or not, a wider distribution made sense    ACTION: MRW 

 
MW noted that it was not easy to upload some of the emails circulated onto the web-site 
/Facebook. It was decided to try sending these to MW as jpegs, or in .pdf format, to see if this 
would solve the problem.       ACTION: MRW / MW 
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12. AOCB 
VW noted a couple of further dates for the diary: 

 A Macmillan Coffee Morning would take place in the Coronation Hall, on Friday 27th 
September, 9:30am - 12:00pm 

 The Light up Muckhart evening, would take place on 24th November, at 5:00pm. 
 
SD noted that the Burnfoot East Windfarm Community Liaison Group would meet on 12th 
September and that he planned to attend to represent Friends of the Ochils. If any members 
wished to attend to represent MCC, then they should contact SD     
 ACTION: SD 
 
SD also noted that the invasive species Himalayan Balsam was taking over large areas locally 
(e.g. around the green keepers hut, at the golf club, at the community woodland, etc.) and that 
this issue required some attention. He also noted that this weed could threaten the local SSSI 
located down from the golf course, it can lead to soil erosion, its seeds disperse widely and its 
presence has even caused mortgage financing difficulties. 
 
PL noted there was an agreed action, under S1/3, in the revised MCP, to initiate community 
action on this. It was noted that it was probably too late to take effective action, this year, as 
the plants were already seeding. PL agreed to research this further and report back to members 
with a proposed plan.    ACTION: PL 
 
13. Date of Next Meeting 
The next MCC Meeting will be held on Wednesday 30th October 2019, at 7:30pm, in the 
Coronation Hall. 
 
The meeting closed at 8:40pm and was followed by the MCC 2019 AGM. 

 
 
 

(The MCP Annual Progress Report is appended below, for information) 
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Muckhart Community Plan 2017- 2022 
Annual Progress report 

September 2019 
 
Muckhart Community Council (MCC) launched the Muckhart Community Plan in September 
2017.  
 
Its aim was to identify, promote and deliver the community’s priorities throughout the 
following 5 years. 
 
I am pleased to report (under the Plan’s 8 headings), the progress made during the first 12 
months towards achieving the Community Plan’s objectives. These are being delivered through 
our 19 Community Council Action Plans (see Appendix 1 for an example of an Action Plan). 

 
 

1.  Image of the village  
 Entry to Scotland in Bloom (V1) 

Peter Wyatt has been leading a working group (which includes members of Amenity Society) to 
generate interest within the community to progress to a village entry to Scotland in Bloom where 
entries will be judged on the following; 
 
- Horticultural Achievement  
- Environmental Responsibility & 
- Community Participation 
 
A significant number of the community have already indicated their support and the immediate 
priority is to move forward with the following two initiatives to stimulate and generate active 
interest within the village 

- A Keep village tidy day to improve the appearance of the village 

- Nature Trail on school the path which will require obtaining appropriate funding  

 
Earlier this year funding for the proposed Nature Trail was applied for through the Calor Gas 
Community Fund, however this application was unsuccessful, and the priority now  is to apply 
for other local funding, to kick start this initiative. 
 
It is also intended to liaise with the school on this initiative, especially since there may be some 
helpful links with the proposed external nursey, should that be established. 
 
There are many advantages for the village in moving towards an entry into Scotland in Bloom 
and if you would like to be involved in this initiative to improve the attractiveness of the village, 
please contact Peter Wyatt or the community council via the website; 
www.muckhart.org.uk/contact/ 

http://www.muckhart.org.uk/contact/
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Image of the village – continued 
Attractive visitor area in the vicinity of the church, including parking (V2) 
Muckhart Church supports this initiative and will take the lead on it, when a Working Group will be 
formed of interested persons from within the community to assess the viability of this project. 
 
However permission from the land owners (The General Trustees of the Church of Scotland) will 
require to be obtained before the viability of the project can be progressed. 
 
Matthew Pease (Architect) is presently drawing up some ideas for consideration.  

 
  Feasibility study into Improving the area on main road and adjacent to Coronation Hall (V3) 
 Whilst the Coronation Hall Committee supports improvement in the area in front of the 

Coronation Hall (possibly a Village Square) they wished a wider approach taken to any 
feasibility study. 
 
For example, to take a strategic view of this and other potential projects, in order that they 
could benefit from “Planning Gain” from the H49 site. This could lead to repositioning the 
playpark into H49 site, providing an opportunity of introducing a car park (with landowner's 
permission) into the ex-playpark area, thus, requiring only limited (disabled) parking in front of 
Coronation Hall. This could be achieved along with a redesigned main street through the village, 
introducing a “street by design concept”. 
 
Therefore the feasibility study into the Village Square concept has not being taken any further 
(in isolation), and it is anticipated that professional assistance will be required to deliver a more 
‘strategic’ feasibility study which could also possibly benefit from a “Charrette Programme” and 
the viability of this initiative may depend on significant planning gain from the H49 
development. 
 

2.  Housing Development 
 Housing policies and development (H1) 

The working group (which includes 5 members of the community) has been discussing & setting 
up policies for dealing with planning applications, the draft is now ready to be presented to 
MCC in autumn for their consideration  
 
In 2018, the group drafted a response, which was accepted by the Muckhart Community 
Council, and submitted to the consultation from the Scottish parliament on planning legislation 
in connection with development planning and management. 
 
In connection with the new local development plan (LDP), the working group are ready to be 
consider the Clackmannanshire Council’s Main Issues Report (MIR) which has been delayed and 
not clear when it will be available 
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 Community Development Fund/Trust (H2) 
Our thanks go to the working group, which included several members of the community who 
brought significant experience into the discussion, and they have now completed their 
deliberations on what they consider to be the most suitable arrangement for our community 
 
A discussion paper with conclusions and a recommendation for the way forward is being 
finalised and will be presented to the Muckhart Community Council in the autumn for their 
consideration. 
 
Our thanks also go to the Development Trust Association Scotland (DTAS), have been very 
helpful by providing advice to the working group and who’s representatives have attended two 
meetings within our community. 
 

3.  Sustainability  
 Database of Biodiversity (S1)  

Promote and raise awareness of local Biodiversity (S3) 
A Biodiversity Group of interested persons has been formed (covering both objectives). Work 
will be undertaken to design a suitable database which may involve a risk section (for example, 
to identify locally growing plants that may be a risk to native species). 
 
Future work will involve the engagement of the school, and probably public events, to promote 
awareness within the community. 

  
One of the priorities of the group is to raise awareness of Himalayan Balsam which is an 
invasive plant that has been identified within the local area, along the burn and around the Golf 
Club. Action is required to ensure that it is safely removed in accordance with current 
guidelines. 

  
Sustainable Energy and Energy Efficiency (S2) 
Work has been undertaken identifying and liaising with other interested partners who can bring 
expertise to the community and who can offer advice on the way forward for community 
initiatives using renewables. 
 
A Community Sustainability event was held last 19 September where partner organisations 
presented various forms of renewable initiatives, applicable to the domestic homes, and Tesla 
demonstrated their electric cars, and members of the community had the opportunity to drive 
them 
 
A further community event is taking place on 18th September to promote home energy 
household initiatives (along with Fire safety)  
 
 
 



 Page 10 of 17 

A date for your diary:  

Community Sustainability Event 
Wednesday 18th September at 7pm 

This event is receiving strong support from organisations and partner agencies and it 
promises to be interesting and raise awareness for future energy efficiently initiatives. 
Please come along and find out more about the opportunities for a sustainable future!   
For further information go to the Muckhart Community Council web site:  www.muckhart.org.uk 
 

 
4.  Education 

Safer routes to School (E1)  
Community Volunteers, After School Clubs, promoting health & well-being (E2)  
Strong support for the school, and improved access to quality Education (E3)  

 
The Community Plan recognises the vital contribution which Muckhart Primary School makes 
within our local community and the primary school values the links and strong support from 
local community organisations and members of the community, who volunteer to provide 
assistance in our school. 
 
The Parent Council are pro-actively leading on all those issues covered within the Community 
Plan, and MCC will fully support them in their actions, which includes working closely with the 
MCC Infrastructure Working Group to develop and maintain Safer Routes to School,  
 
The “Walk to school group” now involves a panel of school children, organising activities 
associated with ‘wellness’, for example “Cycle to school”.  Local parents are encouraged to walk 
their children to school, however the use of the pub car park to drop children off and collect 
them was problematic as parents feel the zebra crossing on west approach to village is not safe! 
(as some cars do not stop)  
 
There is no obvious solution to create more car parking at the school, due to financial 
constraints and lack of suitable land.   

 

The Sustainability Working Group will be in contact with the school and the Parent Council, to 

discuss ways where they can assist in raising awareness on local biodiversity. 

 
A number of initiatives identified in 2018 are coming together; 
 
For example there is significant community volunteering at the school, although additional 
volunteers have been requested on website, and some afterschool clubs have been held, e.g.  
After school French speaking club 
 

http://www.muckhart.org.uk/
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Muckhart Primary School are leading on an outdoor learning initiative, and plans are now 
coming together for an outdoor learning nursery , possibly for 2020 
 
Councillors and MSP are regularly communicated with and involved in many issues in 
connection with the school which will continue. 

 
5.  Business Development 

Improvements to broadband and cellular/ mobile services (B1) 
 
The Business Development working Group (BDWG) which includes members from local 
business organisations,  have met on several occasions to address issues with local broadband 
and cellular services and to help in identifying potential alternative solutions. 
 
For example the group worked closely with Muckhart Golf Club to help and identify ways to 
improve broadband connectivity and performance for their members and visitors, and a 
solution was found through contractual changes with their broadband provider. 
 
A number of residents are still unable to access Superfast Fibre Broadband as the provider is 
not prepared to fund provision of this service to the affected properties, at least in the short 
term and the community council has been doing everything it can to help resolve this problem 
by suggesting;  
- The developer of H49 development encourage the provision of a new fibre cabinet located to    
   benefit  those properties not currently connected to fibre. 
- The residents investigate the alternative available solutions identified by the BDWG to address   
   poor broadband coverage together with raising the issue with our local politicians. 
 
 
Creation of web based skills register of local trades’ people & professionals (B2) 
The Community Council web platform now incorporates a Skills Register for local trades’ 
persons, professionals and organisations in the form of a “Yellow Pages” where their details can 
be added by complete a simple on-line template. 
 
Details of the service or trade those businesses offer can be found by accessing the web-site. 
 
Local businesses are encouraged to register. The link for registering is as follows: 
 
http://176.32.230.19/muckhart.org.uk/mcc-yellow-
pages/?doing_wp_cron=1535897876.4916770458221435546875 

 
 
 
 
 

http://176.32.230.19/muckhart.org.uk/mcc-yellow-pages/?doing_wp_cron=1535897876.4916770458221435546875
http://176.32.230.19/muckhart.org.uk/mcc-yellow-pages/?doing_wp_cron=1535897876.4916770458221435546875
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6.  Infrastructure 
To develop a strategy to improve Road Safety within community (I1) 
To develop a strategy to improve & develop foot and cycle paths for all (I2) 
 
The Infrastructure Working Group (IWG) comprising of community council members and other 
interested persons from the community have been busy over the last 12 months driving the 
above Infrastructure objectives and making progress on the following initiatives; 
 
Community Safety/Road Safety 
The Infrastructure Working Group (IWG) has made significant progress in developing a set of 
Road Safety improvement plans which is being  progressed with the local authority and other 
agencies. 
 
The Working Group’s proposals include: 

- Completion of current road safety improvements to the east of the village 

(Clackmannanshire Council have not yet competed the work commenced over 12 months 

ago) 

- Further safe road crossing points (pedestrian crossings?) 

- Reducing some 40mph speed limits to 30mph 

- Improved and safer vehicle and pedestrian access to Japanese Garden, on Dollar back road, 

with possible introduction of 50mph speed limit from Cowden Bends to the Pool  

- Initiatives to encourage compliance with speed limits 

- Improved pavements and footways, especially for children walking to school bus stops 

- Consideration of Safer Routes to School Initiatives 

- Restricting vehicles from using Drumburn Road for through access to and from Golf Course 

Road 

 
Drumburn Road (Drumburn Farm to the Golf Club) 
After significant discussion with the various stakeholders, and with the agreement of the 
landowner, the Council installed bollards at either end of the path complete with all of the 
necessary agreed regulatory signage, which will restrict vehicles using this track for through 
access to and from Golf Course Road. 
 
The owner of Drumburn Road, has confirmed that he would arrange for the path to be cleared 
and improved using Type 1 path construction material. 
 
This will significantly improve the overall condition of the path and enable walkers golfers and 
visitors and visitors to walk safely and with ease between the village the Golf Club and beyond 
 
Our thanks to Mr and Mrs Tim Allan, for their support and commitment to those improvements 
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New and Improved Footpaths & Cycle paths 
Significant progress has also been made in developing plans for new and improved foot and 
cycle paths and integrating these with the existing local and Clacks-wide path network. This 
has been done with reference to land ownership records, rights of way / access legislation, 
etc. and with significant cooperation from landowners, the local authority and other relevant 
groups and organisations. 
 
The Working Group’s proposals include:    
- Improving local core paths and improving integration with the existing path network 

- Improved maintenance of paths 

- Improving the walking and cycling friendly route from the new Japanese Garden entrance 

to the A91 (now impacted by increased traffic visiting the Garden) 

- New footpath from Yetts to Upper Yetts 

- Improve pedestrian and cycling access along Drumburn Road (see Drumburn Road above) 

 

Upper Hillfoot Road 
Discussions have taken place between MCC Officers and the Clackmannanshire Council’s 
Access Officer & the Head of Planning, the Chair & Senior projects Officer of Enabling 
Projects in Clackmannanshire (EPIC) to Improving the walking and cycling friendly route from 
the new Japanese Garden entrance on the Hillfoot back road to the A91 (now impacted by 
increased traffic visiting the Garden) which would also be an extension of the walking/cycling 
friendly route to Dollar. 
 
Agreement had been reached with the landowners of the southern side of Upper Hillfoot 
Road, stretching from Law Hill, at Dollar to the western boundary of the Japanese Garden, to 
progress with a new path. Initial costs and timescales had been discussed (EPIC) and 
potential sources of funding had been identified (EPIC and MCC). 
 
However, due to resident concerns raised regarding the traffic access route approved by the 
Council for the Japanese Garden, it was agreed that further consultation was required with 
the landowner of the northern side of Upper Hillfoot Road, from the A91 to just short of the 
Japanese Garden boundary wall. 
 
Following further discussions, this project has been put on hold, however, the Council were 
requested to monitor the volume of traffic using Upper Hillfoot Road, via a MetroCount 
system, to establish a traffic volume baseline, to help measure any increase in traffic 
volumes, moving forward, and to ensure that these volumes are within the guidelines 
specified in legislation for a Quiet Road. Unfortunately this request was turned down but will 
be re-investigated should concerns regarding traffic volumes be raised again.  
 
 
 



 Page 14 of 17 

Other Issues 
Fossoway Bridge repairs 
Given the regular occurrence of accidents at, and damage to, the bridge, it was agreed that 
Perth & Kinross Council  (P&KC) be contacted regarding the permanent positioning of traffic 
lights at the bridge to improve the control of road traffic, to improve road safety.  
 
A response was received, from P&KC, stating that it was proposing to replace and upgrade 
the existing Vehicle Activated Sign on the A91, approaching  Fossoway Bridge from the 
direction of Carnbo. This will illuminate a bend warning sign and a “Slow Down” message to 
drivers approaching the bridge and should lead to a reduction in speed. Further to the 
suggestions submitted, PK&C would also be investigating the effectiveness of rumble strips 
and dragons teeth. 
 
Community Speed watch 
This initiative was reported by Police Scotland to be progressing in Clackmannan and 
Menstrie and MCC requested to be kept in touch regarding on-going developments. 

 
Speed Signs: 
It was that Perth & Kinross Council (P&KC)  were deploying more road traffic signs which 
measure and display a vehicle’s speed and that these signs appeared to be effective at 
controlling speeding. MCC agreed that the Council should consider deploying these types 
of signs in the Muckhart area and this will be progressed, once a new Traffic Management 
and Road Safety Officer is appointed and will be included in any relevant representations 
made. 
 
20MPH Bill: 
A response to the Government consultation on the Restricted Roads (20 mph Speed Limit) 
(Scotland) Bill was prepared, agreed and submitted on 28th January, on behalf of MCC. 
 
Government survey on the value of local roads 
A response was prepared, circulated for approval and uploaded, on behalf of MCC. 
 
Electric vehicle charging infrastructure 
Contact with the Council’s Transport Officer confirmed that potential charging points 
would require to be located in public areas with a reliable mobile communications signal. 
 
MCC agreed that the Council owned parking area, opposite the Coronation Hall, would be 
proposed as the preferred site for an initial charging point for the village with future 
consideration given to the proposed visitor area at the Church. 
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7 Active Community 
  
 Establish an integrated community Electronic Infrastructure on MCC web platform (A1) 

 
Jonathan Bacon has made excellent progress in developing the Community Council’s web-site 
into a community web platform which links with other community organisation’s web-sites or 
provides a web page for them to promote their organisation. 
 
The Web Platform now includes; 
- A community diary for local events 

- A “Yellow Pages” section for businesses to promote their trade or services 

- A Welcome Pack for those new to the village 

- Latest community news and events 

- List of latest road closures or roadworks 

- Details  of other community groups (including contact details) 

- Helpful advice for completing an application for funding 

Please view the updated web-site via the following link: www.muckhart.org.uk 
  

Also the community council’s Facebook is well developed, and thanks to Marlene, However 
Marlene also believes we need to look at the way its managed to improve its usefulness to the 
community 

 
 Establish a database of funding expertise and suitable funders to benefit community (A3)   

 
CTSi (Clackmannanshire Third Sector interface) have been identified as the best local 
organisation within Clackmannanshire who can assist in supporting local organisations seeking 
funding advice. They will: 
- Consider proposed initiatives which require funding and provide advice on suitable funders 

- Provide a live and up-to-date database of funding organisations, which can be accessed by the 

public, via a computer terminal in CTSI office, Burgh Mews, Alloa, FK10 1HS 

- Provide support and advice on completing funding applications 

CTSi web site   www.ctsi.org.uk 
Email  admin@ctsi.org.uk 
Telephone  01259 213 840 
Helpful advice for completing an application for funding can be found on the Muckhart Community 
Council website www.muckhart.org.uk 
 
 
 
 

http://www.muckhart.org.uk/
http://www.ctsi.org.uk/
mailto:admin@ctsi.org.uk
http://www.muckhart.org.uk/
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8 Public Service 
  
 Develop a strategy aimed at improving Public Transport for the local community (P1) 

 
Philip Lord has been liaising with Clackmannanshire Community Transport Association and has 
attended various meetings hosted by Keith Brown. 
 
It is acknowledged that it is difficult for a small community to have much influence on bus 
services travelling to and from locations out with Clackmannanshire, however, efforts will 
concentrate on improvements to the DRT system and Emphasis is now on working with 
partners in wider area (e.g. Kinross and Dollar)  to determine a wider transport Strategy for 
area.   
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http://www.muckhart.org.uk/
mailto:sec.muckhart@gmail.com
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Appendix 1 
 
A sample  of one of the Muckhart Community Council Action Plans is detailed below for 
information   

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

```` 

 

Muckhart Community Council                                           Action Plan 2017 - 2022 Objective No  H – 1 
        

Aim: To encourage the gradual and incremental growth of a balanced range of new homes, to sustain a dynamic community, in keeping 
with existing housing in the area 

        

 Objective: To establish a clear set of policies against which all future housing developments and alterations will be measured, by the end of 
2019    

        

  Ref Key tasks & milestones Time 
scale 

Led 
by 

Completed Expected Outcomes 

1  Lead: Stuart Dean  SD May 17  
      
2 Establish Working Group  Nov 17  May 18 Working Group established (incl. Planning Sub-Group) 
      
3 Discuss and agree draft set of principles and policies against which planning 

applications, Proposal of Application Notices (PANs), Main Issues Reports, draft 
Local Development Plans and other planning consultations can be assessed and 
representations made.  
Report to be finalised and submitted to MCC in autumn for their 
consideration, discussion and agreement 

 Jan 19 
 
 
 

Oct 19 

  Principles and policies presented to MCC for discussion and 
approval 

      
4 Liaise with other MCC groups on issues relevant to them within 

Main Issues Report (MIR)  
Jan 20  Delayed by 

Clacks 
Council! 

Other MCC groups consider relevant elements of MIR 

      
5 Study and Respond to Main Issues Report Mar 20   MCC response to MIR submitted to Clackmannanshire 

Council 
 - Undertake public consultation (public meeting?)     
 - Submit proposed response to MIR to MCC for their approval      
      
6 Respond to Clackmannanshire Council Local Development Plan TBC   MCC response to Local Development Plan submitted to 

Clackmannanshire Council 
      
7 Consider MCC’s response to new planning legislation at present 

before the Scottish Parliament in relation to both Development 
Planning and Development Management  

TBC  Sep18 Achieve maximum influence over both Local Development 
Plans and Development Management decisions 

Notes  


